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CALL TO ORDER
Mr. Gaspard called the meeting to order at 1:06 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Mr. Gaspard led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established.

CHANGES/ADDITIONS


MEETING MINUTES   
Mr. Meyer moved and Ms. Joe seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the September 9, 2009 regular meeting.



MOTION PASSED

INTRODUCTIONS

Bonnie Christian, Administrative Assistant, Business/Social Science





Edrease Peshtaz, Program Support Supervisor I





Karen Zagrodnik, Assistant Professor, English

BOARD BUSINESS

Recognition of Service and Change of Officers

Mr. Gaspard noted that this would be his last meeting as chairman of the Board of Trustees. He expressed his appreciation to the Board and the members of the college community for an enjoyable, yet challenging, year with the economic downturn and statewide budget reductions. He is proud of what the District has accomplished during these difficult times.

Mr. Gaspard turned the gavel over to Mr. Meyer, incoming chairman of the board. Mr. Meyer stated he is pleased to have the opportunity to serve as chairman of the Board and is proud of what has been accomplished in the past year. Mr. Meyer presented Mr. Gaspard with a gift of appreciation and thanked him for his leadership and dedication to Pierce College.

Dr. Johnson expressed her appreciation to Mr. Gaspard for his leadership and commitment to Pierce College; all members of the college have valued his attention to quality.

Introduction of New Trustee

Mr. Meyer welcomed Ms. Jackie Rosenblatt as the new member of the Board of Trustees. The Governor appointed Ms. Rosenblatt, with her term of office effective October 2009 through September 2014. Ms. Rosenblatt has been a life-long resident of Washington; she enjoyed a 30-year career with the Washington State Attorney General’s office. Since retirement, Ms. Rosenblatt continues her public service working as a Pro Tem Judge in Pierce County Superior and District Courts, and Tacoma Municipal Court. She and her husband have two sons and enjoy traveling, biking, and reading.

Ms. Rosenblatt expressed her excitement to join the Pierce College Board of Trustees and looks forward to the opportunity to attend and participate in Pierce College events.

Honoring Trustee David Hamry

Mr. Meyer acknowledged Mr. Dave Hamry for his ten years of service as a trustee for Pierce College. Mr. Meyer stated that Mr. Hamry has gone above and beyond duty during his tenure with the board; he noted his advocacy for students, organizational leadership, mentoring of other trustees, and a voice for the communities we serve.  Mr. Meyer thanked Mr. Hamry for being a role model to all trustees and noted that a tree would be planted in his honor at the new Puyallup Allied Health and Performing Arts building upon its completion Spring 2010. 

Mr. Meyer shared the following poem:

“Thanks for being my friend 

Thanks for thinking about me

Thanks for caring about me

Thanks for everything you did for me

You shouldn’t have

But I’m glad you did”
Author Unknown

Mr. Hamry stated it has been an honor to serve the college; he met and worked with many great people during his tenure with the Board. He stated there have been some tough times and also times of celebration. He will continue his service to the college, as he becomes a member of the College Foundation Board.

COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Xavier LaBron)

Mr. LaBron reported that student government has approved the allocation of $400,000 from the Student and Activities fund balance for the renovation of the student fireside and performance lounges. He will be chairing the renovation committee as it develops concepts for the student union. Student government has also met with the District Director of Safety and Security regarding a proposal to modify the comp fee structure; the meeting information will be shared with students across campus.

Mr. LaBron stated that the activities board has hosted many events and activities during the first weeks of fall quarter. They include movie night, breast cancer awareness events, and administering 150 flu shots to students.

Mr. LaBron shared that he is blogging on the Pierce College website; students can follow his student government activities and college life.

ASPCP (Reported by Brandon Pogue)

Mr. Pogue provided the Board with a copy of the fall quarter calendar produced by students. It lists all of the events and activities hosted by the student activity board.

Mr. Pogue reported that student government is focusing on finding ways to better inform students of issues and activities. They are targeting social networking tools such as twitter, text messaging, email, and Facebook.

Mr. Pogue reported that he had the opportunity to participate in the Board of Trustees Association Conference. He, along with other student leaders across the state, presented a “white paper” that reports on issues facing students such as textbook costs, campus security, and student trustees.

PCFT President (Reported by Beth Norman)

Ms. Norman referred to the Board of Trustees’ goal focusing on the Tenure process and stated that tenure committees were forming and having their first meetings with the candidates. There will be a training session at the All-District Day that all faculty will attend to assure that there is a consistent process.

Ms. Norman reported that PCFT leadership wrote a letter to the Chancellor that expressed their concern on two topics: 

· Faculty job descriptions that align with the language in the contract. There needs to be a mutually agreed upon process for discussing additions or changes to faculty job descriptions.

· Clarifying the SIP reporting process

These issues will be discussed at an upcoming Federation Administration Meeting.

Ms. Norman stated that from a faculty perspective there was the feeling of insufficient involvement of faculty in the development process of the assessment plan from the beginning. Not having that opportunity caused the faculty to feel that the assessment plan didn’t make sense or have meaningful connection to the expected outcomes that were also being developed at the same time. The faculty then had to go back and make changes to the assessment plan, which caused great frustration because it created a very short timeline to get the work done before the accreditation interim visit. It resulted in the college not meeting standard compliance. The report from the commission noted that an assessment plan was in place; however, there was not enough data collected to prove compliance. This fall faculty is focusing on collecting a body of data that will align with the assessment plan that should assist us in meeting standard.

Ms. Norman noted that she has been collecting rocks for the new Fort Steilacoom science building; the rocks will be part of the landscaping around the building and will serve as learning tools for students.

Ms. Norman reported that PCFT is in the process of assigning new division representatives to the executive team. This process usually takes place during spring quarter for the following year; however, the District was still in the division restructuring process last spring. She expressed her appreciation for the new division structure at the college which created seven divisions- a parallel structure for both colleges and a District Transitional Education division. This structure will facilitate the needed discussions regarding our degree outcomes and will align our distribution areas.

In answer to a question from Ms. Joe, Ms. Norman stated that the PCFT president term is two years; she had finished the previous president’s term due to his retirement and was now in the first year of her term. The PCFT executive board also has a vice-president, treasurer, and secretary.

WPEA Representative (Reported by Linda Buzbee)
Ms. Buzbee reported that as part of the collective bargaining agreement, WPEA would be conducting training for classified staff job representatives regarding new language in their contract. The Human Resources department is also setting up training for supervisors on “coaching through the rough times”. Supervisors will learn how to recognize and manage stress among employees.

Ms. Buzbee reported that the college presidents would be hosting meetings with classified staff; there will be open discussion on staff concerns, and an opportunity to provide feedback on college issues.

Classified staff applauds the work of Mr. Jim Taylor, Director of District Facilities, in notifying the campus community about construction impacts to daily activities, responding to concerns, and especially for his proactive approach to lessening these impacts to all employees. Staff also thanks Mr. Chris MacKersie, Director of Campus Safety and Security, for all the directional signage that guides and directs students and staff around campus. Both of these gentlemen are doing a wonderful job and it is appreciated. 

SETTING DIRECTION / VISION

Chancellor’s Report

Dr. Johnson welcomed Ms. Rosenblatt to the Pierce College Board of Trustees. She stated that this is both an exciting and challenging time for the college as we find ways to serve our growing number of students with significant cuts to the budget and more reductions on the horizon.

Dr. Johnson expressed her thanks to Mr. Hamry for his ten years of service, particularly to his commitment to students and for participating in many college activities. He and his wife Barbara often sponsored current students at the Distinguished Alumni dinner so they could hear the inspirational, and heartfelt stories and the role Pierce College has played in their success.

Dr. Johnson reported that the District is off to a fast start; we have had a challenging summer and fall. We have record enrollments and are learning how to thrive in this new reality. She thanked Mr. Gaspard for attending opening day activities and helping her to welcome Mr. Earl Hale, former Executive Director of the SBCTC and current member of the HECB, as our guest speaker.

Mr. Hale responded to a number of questions regarding opportunities and challenges facing our society and our systems. They included:

· The need to be flexible and responsive

· Being in the center of economic and workforce development

· Finding the delicate balance between finding new and innovate ways to respond to our communities and students, while still communicating the need for additional resources to do our work and to communicate that this level of effort cannot be sustained.

Dr. Johnson stated that the college is laying the groundwork for the environmental scan and strategic planning process, which will take place in early winter. At our October 30th All-District day we are planning to share information from the student survey and to engage faculty and staff in a variety of workshops to help develop skills, provide opportunities to explore teaching and learning strategies, and gain feedback for our future planning efforts. She stated that the information on ideas about the planning process would be brought to the November or December meeting for the Board’s input and feedback.

Dr. Johnson stated that one of the areas of planning for the future would be to begin the process of searching for a new president for Pierce College Puyallup. As the Board knows, Dr. Hasart has announced her retirement effective June 30, 2010. Dr. Johnson acknowledged Dr. Hasart’s contribution to Pierce College; she is one of our own success stories, having started her college career as a student at Pierce College, working in admissions and a variety of positions, getting her Bachelors’, Masters’, and doctorate’ degrees. She later left Pierce College to become the President of Clark College, and eventually came full circle, finishing her career as the President of Puyallup. Dr. Hasart has many exciting plans for her retirement.

Ms. Bucholz is putting together the draft President’s job announcement. She will be asking for feedback from the Board, the Executive team, PCFT, and WPEA, to be sure we have captured the essence of what we are looking for in the next president. It will be a challenging recruitment environment because there are already several presidencies open in Washington, and the college system is getting announcements everyday about open positions across the country. The plan is to get the announcement out within the next couple of weeks and to begin interviews after the first of the year with an anticipated start date of July 1, 2010.

Dr. Johnson reported that college employees have done amazing work this fall; that said, she wanted the Board to know that everyone is feeling the strain of increased workloads. As the District looks to the upcoming legislative session, we have much to be proud of; but together we have to find ways to let our legislators know we cannot continue at this pace. State Board staff is working on our messaging and should have something out to the colleges within the next couple of weeks. The budget situation does not look bright; if Initiate 1033 should pass the state is facing more than a 1.8 in the first year of the biennium and 2.5-billon shortfall in the second. She reminded the Board that we are not actually getting a budget reduction this year because of the need to meet the federal requirements for a maintenance of effort level. So whatever cuts we do get, will all need to come in the second year of the biennium which, in effect would be a double cut.

Dr. Johnson stated that she did have some good news more than $6.1 million in investments from the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation and the Ford Foundation will support new programs and expand successful ones. This initiative includes four multi-college student projects that will yield long-term results by breaking down key barriers to student completion throughout the Washington Community and Technical College system, including:

· Expanding access and success in high enrollment gatekeeper courses

· Reforming pre-college mathematics

· Building new integrated career programs (IBEST)

· Providing institutional incentives to increase completion through the Student Achievement Initiative rewards.

The majority of these grant funds will be awarded to community and technical colleges through a competitive process to develop and test curriculum models, and to award colleges for improvements in student achievement.
INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Student Satisfaction Survey Spring 2009

Ms. Kris Cummings reported that the 2009 Student Satisfaction Survey was administered to a random sample of 1,300 Pierce College District students. This monitoring report offers valuable feedback on three of the five expected outcomes policies: Access; Student Learning and Success; and College Environment. A brief overview of the findings is as follows:

· In regards to overall climate, survey respondents reported that Pierce College District provided students with a comfortable, respectful and courteous environment, where staff was professional and student engagement was valued. 

· In regards to the overall learning experience, respondents indicated that instructors were knowledgeable, effective, respectful, helpful and approachable. Grading and classroom policies were easily understandable, classroom technology was utilized and enhanced learning, and instruction quality was considered the same or superior to other colleges, whether facilitated by full- or part-time faculty. 

· In comparison to 2006 survey results, overall improvements were reported in instruction; enrollment services; and other services. An area of substantial growth identified was distance learning. 

· Among the 41 indicators measured, the areas identified as the most important were: 1) Quality of Instruction (3.90); 2) Variety of Classes Available (3.75); 3) Quarterly Class Schedule (3.68); 4) Class Times (3.66); and 5) Parking (3.65).

· The areas with the highest satisfaction ratings were: 1) Computer Labs (3.58); 2) Libraries (3.57); 3) Class Size (3.46); 4) College Catalog (3.45); and 5) Quality of Instruction, Writing Centers, and Campus Safety and Security (3.39).

· Analysis of the data also identified some areas where further attention should be focused. In comparison to 2006 survey results, overall declines were reported in financial services; student support services; and instructional services. However, it is noteworthy to mention, student support services and instructional services still maintained an overall positive mean score.

· The areas with the lowest satisfaction ratings were: 1) Bookstore Inventory and Pricing (2.50); 2) Parking (2.69); 3) Cafeteria Choices and Prices (2.83); 4) Scholarship Availability (2.91); and 5) On-Campus Employment and Job Referral Assistance (2.95).

· Consistent with the results of the 2006 survey, nearly two-thirds of 2009 respondents were not explicitly aware of the five core abilities. Therefore, one big picture question is: How can awareness in the five core abilities be expanded? This is an area where faculty is currently focusing their attention.

· Next, of the 150 indicators compared, there were 17 statistically significant differences identified between full- and part-time students including employment status, childcare issues and educational intent. A second big picture question is: How can we address the needs of Pierce College’s evening students (including bookstore, library, cafeteria, advising and other service hours)? 

· Finally, of the 150 indicators compared, there were 56 statistically significant differences among Fort Steilacoom and Puyallup students including demographics; educational experiences; and importance and satisfaction ratings. There were 12 areas that were perceived as significantly less applicable to Puyallup respondents than Fort Steilacoom respondents, including several financial and student support services. The final big picture question is: What institutional responses are appropriate to meet the distinctive needs of each individual campus?

A discussion followed Ms. Cummings’ summary focusing on what strategic decisions the college needs to implement to respond to the data gathered from the survey. Mr. Meyer stated that the Board would like to continue these discussions at future meetings with a focus on trends and some of the differences of the students by campus.

Enrollment Report

Mr. Bill McMeekin stated that the district took a 10% budget reduction last year. Included in that budget cut was reducing the number of sections that were offered to become as efficient as possible. Despite those budget reductions the district’s over-all enrollments are significantly higher than last year.

The district is currently 5% ahead in FTES over last year, and is at 104% of target or 5457 FTES for fall quarter.  Last year the FTE count was 5197. Currently Fort Steilacoom is up 6.9% over last year, Puyallup is up 1%, and Distance Learning is up 12.76%.

The numbers above do not include Running Start (RS) students: currently there are 552 RS at Puyallup and 270 at Fort Steilacoom which equals a total of 854 students across the District; which is up from 823 last year.

To help meet the demand for fall the District has added 16 sections, primarily in math, english, psychology, speech, biology and chemistry labs. These were the classes with the longest wait lists and available instructors. 

Mr. McMeekin stated that the District is currently planning for winter quarter; eighteen additional classes have been added to the winter schedule, which will assist the college in meeting the goal of reaching 104% of target, or 5146 FTE. Last winter the total FTE was 4908. Based on enrollment trends the additional sections mirror the ones added this fall.

BOARD BUSINESS

Board Action

Board Action 2009-23 Adoption of 2009-2010 Board of Trustees Goals

Dr. Spain-Remy moved and Mr. Gaspard seconded the motion to adopt the 2009-2010 Board goals as presented.



MOTION PASSED

Mr. Meyer stated that each year the Board holds a retreat to discuss their priories and goals for the following year. Mr. Meyer noted several of the goals for the coming year which include:

· The Board will continue to provide direction for budget policy and priorities. He stated that the Board believes the budget process during this difficult time was the best it could be. He believes the college could be faced with additional cuts in the coming year and the Board will encourage the college to continue to use a collaborative process.

· The Board will provide direction for the development of a district strategic plan.

· The Board will communicate its expectations that the district will be in compliance with the accreditation standards. The Board will closely monitor preparation for the upcoming accreditation interim report and visit to ensure compliance. Mr. Meyer noted that the Board takes this goal very seriously and it is critical that the district meet standard. He communicated the importance of having an “outside review” of our work. He also added that the Board is very proud of the work that the college has done and encourages the continuation of that focus.

· The Board appreciates the efforts and refinement in improving the tenure process and expects an on-going improvement process to continue to achieve quality, consistency, and objectivity. Mr. Meyer stated that the Board has spent time working with faculty leadership to improve the tenure process and applauds the efforts made and looks forward to the continuous improvement of this important process.

· In light of current circumstances, the Board will monitor its own access policy in order to assure there are improvements to the financial aid process in reducing financial barriers for students.

Board Chair Report

Mr. Meyer expressed his concern that the district monitors the quality of our programs while providing access to students. He believes that key messaging is important when communicating our reality to legislators. The reality is that the college cannot continue to over enroll classes and sustain the quality that is desired. Mr. Gaspard added that the legislature is appreciative of the community colleges’ commitment to their mission. They are always looking for a “can-do” attitude; however, there needs to be a balance of how much we can continue to do while under the current budget constraints. 

Activities Calendar

Board members will let the Board secretary know if they would like to participate in the events listed on their activity calendar.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Ms. Norman commented on the access issues facing students. Due to budget reductions which resulted in less class offerings, she knows of at least ten students that were not able to get into science classes required for their desired transfer degree.  She stated that when students are not able to enroll in sequence classes that begin in fall quarter, they are a full year behind on their transfer track. 

NEXT REGULAR

November 4, 2009, Fort Steilacoom
MEETING


ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 2:30 pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Don Meyer, Chair
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